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Introduction 
 

The next wave of exponential organizations (ExOs) is expected to emerge in countries that 
combine technological infrastructure, a talented workforce, supportive government 
policies, and unique geographic or cultural advantages. Below, we present a detailed 
analysis of nine countries/regions that justify their ExO transformation potential. 

 

🇭🇺 Hungary 
 

Strategic Advantages: 

Technological Foundations 

• Budapest is among the world's leading emerging technology hubs (CBRE 2024) 

• Hungarian startup ecosystem grew by 13.1% in 2025 

• 290 startups and over $2.09 billion in total funding 

 

Fintech Dominance 

• 229 fintech startups operating in the country, including successful companies such as 
Barion and GRNIT Bank 

• Strong fraud detection capabilities (SEON) with international recognition 

 

Government Support 

• Active operation of European Digital Innovation Hubs (EDIH) 

• Targeted support for the digital transformation of SMEs 

• 54 million euros of investment volume in 2024 

 

Geographical Advantage 

• Strategic connection between Eastern and Western Europe bridge role 

• EU membership ensures regulatory stability 

• Educated, multilingual workforce 



 

ExO Potential Justification 

 

Hungary is ideally positioned to become an ExO hub in the Central European region. The 
strength of the fintech sector, the government’s digitalization efforts, and its strategic 
geographic location combine to create the conditions for exponential growth. 

 

🇪🇪🇱🇻🇱🇹 Baltic States (Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania) 
 

Strategic Advantages: 

Pioneers of Digital Governance 

• Estonia: 100% digital government services 

• e-Residency program: digital identity for global entrepreneurs 

• 30 years of digital transformation experience 

 

Unicorn Factory 

• Estonia has 10 unicorns (for 1.3 million inhabitants!) 

• Skype, Wise, Bolt, Pipedrive, Veriff - the legacy of the "Skype Mafia" 

• Fintech dominance: 60% of the region's startup ecosystem 

 

Technological Specialization 

• Cybersecurity: world-class expertise 

• Blockchain and cryptocurrencies: favorable regulatory environment 

• AI and machine learning: strong research background 

 

Ecosystem Maturity 

• Experienced investor community 

• Mentor networks and incubators 



• International market-oriented thinking 

 

ExO Potential Justification 

 

The Baltic States have already proven their ability to create exponential organizations. 
Digital DNA, regulatory innovation and successful entrepreneurial culture provide ideal 
soil for the next generation of ExOs. 

 

🇷🇸 Serbia 
 

Strategic Advantages 

Technology Hub Development 

 

• Belgrade Technology Park: 182 startups and $108 million in funding 

• Strong IT sector and large IT community 

• Gaming and blockchain specialization 

 

Cost-effectiveness 

• Low operating costs 

• Educated but cost-effective workforce 

• Favourable tax environment for startups 

 

Geographical Advantage 

• Gateway to the Balkan region 

• EU proximity without regulatory harmonization 

• Western Balkans Growth Plan: €6 billion in EU funding 

 

Government Support 



• Digital Innovation Hubs (S4AI_HUB) 

• Startup incubation programs 

• Technology transfer support 

 

ExO Potential Justification 

 

Serbia could be the "next Estonia" in the Balkan region. The combination of low costs, a 
talented workforce, and EU subsidies creates an ideal environment for exponential 
growth. 

 

🇭🇷 Croatia 
 

Strategic Advantages 

Startup Ecosystem Growth 

• Zagreb startup ecosystem grew by 17.2% in 2025 

• 119 startups and $112 million in funding 

• Fintech sector: $1.9 million invested in top 3 startups 

 

Intersection of Tourism and Digitalization 

• Strong tourism sector with digital transformation opportunities 

• Subscription management (Revuto) and fintech innovations 

• Fintech hub of the Adriatic region 

 

Benefits of EU Membership 

• Stable regulatory environment 

• Access to EU funding programs 

• Access to the single market 

 



Geographical Position 

• Bridge role between the Balkans and Central Europe 

• Strategic location on the Adriatic coast 

• Cultural diversity 

 

ExO Potential Rationale 

 

Croatia can find its ExO potential in the digitalization of tourism and regional fintech 
innovation. The stability of EU membership and the growing startup ecosystem create 
favorable conditions. 

 

🇩🇪 Germany 
 

Strategic Advantages 

Europe's Largest Economy 

• Berlin and Munich are internationally recognized startup hubs 

• Berlin's ecosystem is 114% stronger than Munich's 

• Significant availability of venture capital 

 

Industry Digitalization (Industrie 4.0) 

• Digital transformation of traditional industrial sectors 

• Leading role in AI and cleantech innovation 

• Strong R&D background and university connections 

 

Regulatory Environment 

• Stable legal framework 

• GDPR expertise 

• Supporting sustainability goals 



 

Talent and Infrastructure 

• Excellent technical education 

• Advanced digital infrastructure 

• Attracting international talent 

 

ExO Potential Case 

 

Germany’s combination of traditional industrial strength and digital innovation can make 
it an ExO powerhouse. The alignment of Industrie 4.0 and sustainability goals provides the 
ideal ground for exponential organizations. 

 

🇪🇸 Spain 
 

Strategic Advantages 

 

Strong Startup Ecosystem 

• 12,000+ startups, 400 scaleups, 18 unicorns 

• Barcelona is a top 5 startup city in Europe 

• 774.8 million euros of investment in Madrid and Barcelona 

 

Fintech Leadership 

• 80% of Spanish fintech companies are concentrated in Barcelona 

• Fast-growing mobility and fintech segments 

• Strong investor support 

 

Gateway to Latin America 

• Linguistic and cultural ties with Latin America 



• Time zone advantages for US markets 

• International expansion platform 

 

Government Support 

• Digital Spain 2025 strategy 

• Startup-friendly regulatory environment 

• Active use of EU funding programs 

 

ExO Potential Rationale 

 

Spain could be the "new Silicon Valley of Europe". Its role as a gateway to Latin America, 
a strong fintech sector and favorable government policies combine to create the 
conditions for ExO transformation. 

 

🇨🇷 Costa Rica 
 

Strategic Advantages 

 

Central America's Silicon Valley 

• Transformation from an agrarian economy to a high-tech hub 

• 16 of the world's top 100 IT companies are present 

• Service exports at 2x the OECD rate 

 

Political Stability 

• Most stable democracy in Central America 

• Strong rule of law and protection of property rights 

• Peaceful transition and long-term plannability 

 



Geographical Advantages 

• Strategic position between North and South America 

• Time zone advantages for US markets 

• Nearshore outsourcing center (for North America) 

 

Digital Infrastructure 

• Latin America's most advanced digital infrastructure 

• Excellent internet connectivity and technology access 

• Focus on green energy and sustainability 

 

ExO Potential Justification 

 

Costa Rica is a It could become a leader in Latin American ExO transformation. The 
combination of political stability, advanced digital infrastructure, and proximity to US 
markets (nearshore benefits for the US) creates an ideal environment for exponential 
growth. 

 

🇸🇦 Saudi Arabia 
 

Strategic Advantages 

 

Vision 2030 Megaprogram 

• Economic diversification and digitalization 

• Startup ecosystem grows by 200% 

• Riyadh is the 3rd largest startup hub in the MENA region 

 

NEOM and Future Cities 

• $500 billion NEOM project 

• THE LINE: 9 million inhabitants, 34 km² 



• Zero-emission, AI-driven smart city 

 

Fintech Strategy 

• Support for blockchain, open banking, digital payments 

• Startup-friendly regulatory sandbox 

• Huge internal market (35 million inhabitants) 

 

Sovereign Wealth Fund 

• One of the largest investment funds in the world 

• Massive investments in technology startups 

• International partnerships and joint ventures 

 

ExO Potential Justification 

 

Saudi Arabia is implementing the world’s most ambitious ExO experiment with its Vision 
2030 program and the NEOM project. Unlimited capital, government support, and a 
future-oriented vision combine to create the conditions for exponential growth. 

 

🇦🇪 Dubai (UAE) 
 

Strategic Advantages 

 

Global Fintech Hub 

• Exponential growth in deal velocity 

• Strategic gateway to the Middle East and Africa 

• Regulatory sandbox and crypto-friendly environment 

 

Entrepreneurial Ecosystem 



• Combination of luxury and dynamic entrepreneurial culture 

• Attracting international talent 

• Tax-free environment 

 

Geographical Advantages 

• At the intersection of Asia, Africa and Europe 

• 24/7 global business connections 

• Logistics and financial hub 

 

Future-oriented Vision 

• Dubai 2071 strategy 

• AI and blockchain government applications 

• Smart city and sustainability goals 

 

ExO Potential Justification 

 

Dubai is already a global business hub and a natural location for ExO transformation. 
International orientation, fintech innovation and future-oriented government policies 
together create the conditions for exponential growth. 

 

Summary 
 

Each country/region analyzed has unique advantages in the field of ExO transformation: 

• Technological maturity: Baltics, Germany 

• Cost efficiency: Serbia, Hungary 

• Government support: Saudi Arabia, Dubai 

• Geographical advantages: Costa Rica, Spain 

• Ecosystem development: Germany, Spain 

 



The key to success will be how these countries can combine their unique strengths with 
global ExO trends and local market needs. 

 

Thank you for reading our short study on all the regions Goexo.eu is active in and has a 
well grounded professional opinion on the progress being made in the most innovative 
corporate areas. 

Feel free to contact us @ ai@goexo.eu and ask for our service catalog to gain information 
on how we can bring you up to ExO speed. 

mailto:ai@goexo.eu

